
MONTGOMERY COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION 

MINUTES 

                                                       

November 2, 2020 

 

 

      The Montgomery County Board of Education convened in a regular monthly meeting on 

Monday, November 2, 2020 at 6:30 pm at the Montgomery Central High School Auditorium.  

Board members present were Steven W. DeBerry – Chair, Tommy Blake – Vice Chair, Jesse 

Hill, Bryan Dozier, Trikena Simmons, Shirley Threadgill and Sandra Miller. 

   

Chairman Steve DeBerry called the meeting to order and moved to adopt the agenda as 

shown. Tommy Blake made the motion with Jesse Hill seconding.  The agenda was accepted 

with unanimous approval from the board. 

 

Dr. Ellis shared comments from board member Sandra Miller. Mrs. Miller has been 

attending meetings by zoom because of health reasons. She is now doing quite well. Board 

member Shirley Threadgill also joined this meeting by zoom regarding health issues. 

 

Chairman Steve DeBerry read a devotional with a passage from John I. In the spirit of 

this Thanksgiving season we need to remember to be thankful. Every gift is from above and is 

visibly evident by what is provided to us. May we always recognize our God from whom all 

blessings flow. Gratitude can often lead to good character. Strive to be an optimist and count 

your blessings. 

 

Chairman DeBerry led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of 

America. 

 

During the public comments period the following people spoke advocating for sports to 

resume: Jason Hensley, Abby Hurley, Brian Harmon, Lynn Epps and Grant Hinson. These 

attendees cited that sports leagues outside of our school system have already been playing as 

well as the Rocky River Conference of which Montgomery Central is a member. Athletes need 

physical activity and socialization. 

 

 Superintendent Ellis and Principal Dr. Maxine Brown introduced the Certified and Classified 

Employees of the Month for Troy Elementary. Amy Ellington Certified winner is a kindergarten 

teacher. Dr. Brown described her as a phenomenal teacher. Mrs. Ellington brings new 

technology to her classroom. Her students are always engaged and show participation. She is 

very lucky to have her. Quelyn Voorhees Certified winner was describe by Dr. Brown as being a 

great pleasure to work with. Mrs. Voorhees is always willing to help out as a bus driver, 

distributing books, hotspots and computers.  She is a great help to office staff. We are very 

fortunate to have her at Troy Elementary. 

 

 Chairman DeBerry requested to hold the consent agenda until after closed session. Bryan 

Dozier made the motion with Shirley Threadgill seconding. The motion carried unanimously. 

 

 Chairman DeBerry called upon Dr. Takeda LeGrand for the Fall 2020 COVID-19 State 

Testing Plan. The following tests will be given to students at school sites: Elementary Grade 3 

(Beginning of Grade 3 Test); 291 students, High School End-of-Grade Exams; 369 

administrations, High School Career and Technical Education Exams; 350-500 administrations. 

High School WorkKeys Early Graduates; 8 students. The dates for each are as follows: 

December 1-11; WorkKeys. December 11-17; BOG 3, EOCs, and CTE Exams. These tests will 



 

be administered at Mount Gilead, Page Street, Star, Candor and Green Ridge, Montgomery 

Central High, Montgomery County Early College, Montgomery Learning Academy. Parents and 

students will be notified before December 1st. Pilot student-staff interactions via small group 

registration sessions for Spring 2021 Career and College Promise (CCP) courses with MCC.  

Protocols and practices for transportation, testing, and feeding will be implemented for Plan B 

COVID 19. Executive Team will host a daily debriefing session via Zoom with Principals, 

Director of Transportation and Director of Child Nutrition to reflect on implemented protocols 

and practices for maximum safety. 

 Maxine Brown called upon Chareta Green and Heather Saunders for Troy Elementary’s 

Presentation “NC Pre-K at Troy Elementary School Remote Learning 2020. Together the two 

described Pre-K students zoom classes given twice a day. Lessons include songs, calendar, name 

recognition, themed activities and read aloud. Parents pickup home packets every three weeks 

outside of the school building for students’ independent work. Students complete Letterland 

lessons daily. Math assignments include, sorting, number recognition, shape recognition, and one 

to one counting are weekly. Science experiments and activities are also weekly. Students are 

making predictions, asking and answering questions and using their scientific enquiry skills. 

Students practice fine motor skills by name tracing sheets and activities using scissors, 

playdough, and writing and drawing tools. The school provides students materials for weekly art 

themed lessons. The Pre-K students enjoyed a virtual field trip with the Troy Fire Department.  

 Steve DeBerry called upon Wade Auman for an update of the Remote Instruction Data 

Analysis. Mr. Auman shared data from weeks three, six, and ten. Live participation week 3 = 

63.8%, week 6 = 64.7%, and week 10 = 64.0%. Daily assignment participation for week 3 = 

78.0%, week 6 - 77.5% and week 10 - 76.4%. Non-participation at week 3 = 21.1%, week 6 = 

21.1% and week 10 = 21.4%. Elementary school students have the lowest level of non-

participation. Middle school students have the highest level of non-participation. High school 

students hover around the district average. Information provided to principals to address with 

their teachers. We continue to monitor requests for hotspots. We are working with COVID funds 

to increase parking lot WiFi at each school. 

 

Chairman DeBerry called upon Tracy Grit for Athletics Guidance for High Schools to 

Return. Dr. Ellis recommended we follow the North Carolina High School Athletic Association’s 

revised schedule. Dr. Ellis stated that the federal government is requiring students to return for a 

few days in December for required testing. If they have to return for that, he is willing to 

recommend sports be resumed noting students should return to schools on January 5, 2021. 

Board member Bryan Dozier pointed out that it is a privilege to play sports and academics 

should be monitored closely. Bryan Dozier made a motion to accept with Sandra Miller 

seconding. The motion carried unanimously. Practice will start immediately. 

 

Tracy Grit presented the following policies for approval: Policies for Approval: 

Policy 1720/4030/7235 – Title IX Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex (new), Policy 

1725/4035/7236 – Title IX Sexual Harassment-Prohibited Conduct and Reporting Process (new), 

Policy 1725/4035/7236-R – Title IX Sexual Harassment-Definitions, Policy 1726/4036/7237 – 

Title IX Sexual Harassment Grievance Process (new), Policy 1730/4022/7321 – 

Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Disabilities, Policy 4329/7311 Bullying and Harassing 

Behavior Prohibited (new), Policy 4331 – Assaults and Threats, Policy 4340 – School-Level 

Investigations.  The following policies returned to first read due to revisions:  Policy 

1710/4020/7230 – Discrimination and Harassment Prohibited by Federal Law (new), Policy 

4040/7310 – Staff-Student Relations, Policy 7232 – Discrimination and Harassment in the 



 

Workplace (new). Chairman DeBerry asked for a motion of approval. Tommy Blake made a 

motion with Jesse Hill seconding. The motion carried unanimously. 

 

The following policies were introduced for first read:  Policy 1510/4200/7270 – School 

Safety, Policy 1710/4020/7230 – Discrimination and Harassment Prohibited by Federal Law, 

Policy 1740/4010 – Student and Parent Grievance Procedure, Policy 1742/5060 – Responding to 

Complaints, Policy 1750/7220 – Grievance Procedure for Employees, Policy 1760/7280 – 

Prohibition Against Retaliation , Policy 2120 – Code of Ethics for School Board Members, 

Policy 2121 – Board Member Conflict of Interest, Policy 3000 – Goals and Objectives of the 

Educational Program, Policy 3102 – Online Instruction, Policy 3300 – School Calendar and 

Time for Learning, Policy 3410 – Testing and Assessment Program, Policy 3460 – Graduation 

Requirements , Policy 3620 – Extracurricular Activities and Student Organizations , Policy 4001 

– Equal Educational Opportunities , Policy 4040/7310 – Staff-Student Relations, Policy 4400 – 

Attendance, Policy 4600 – Student Fees, Policy 5020 – Visitors to the Schools, Policy 5030 – 

Community Use of Facilities, Policy 5070/7350 – Public Records-Retention, Release, and 

Disposition, Policy 6305 – Safety and Student Transportation Services, Policy 7232 – 

Discrimination and Harassment in the Workplace, Policy 7335 – Employee Use of Social Media, 

Policy 7510 – Leave. These policies will be presented for approval at the December 7, 2020 

board meeting. 

 

Tracy Grit presented the Beginning Teacher Support Plan. This plan is designed to 

provide beginning teachers with the necessary support and on-going assistance to ensure their 

future success. A primary goal of the BTSP is to help new teachers improve their skills and build 

confidence. Montgomery County Schools will work with BTs to ensure they successfully meet 

the state professional teaching standards, impact the learning of their students, and choose to 

remain in the teaching profession. Throughout the required three-year induction program, BTs 

receive a multi-layered system of support from their colleagues, an assigned mentor, school 

administration and central office staff. The induction program provides systemic support for 

beginning teachers and all key stakeholders are committed to following the Beginning Teacher 

Support Plan. Principals, instructional facilitators and central office staff are encouraged to 

provide continual support to beginning teachers. Mr. Grit discussed the update for completion of 

the recent graduate survey by the Beginning Teacher (BT) and the employer survey by the 

principal of the school during the BT’s first year of teaching as part of the requirements to 

measure the performance of Educator Preparation Programs (EPPs) stated in GS 115C-269.35 is 

expected. The surveys must be completed during the end of the first year of teaching. Chairman 

DeBerry made a motion to approve. The motion carried unanimously. 
 

Dr. Ellis updated the board on construction at the Montgomery Central High School site. 

The last OAC meeting was held October 15, 2020. The main building has achieved temporary 

certificate of occupancy. Progress on punch lists are on track. Online learning has allowed us the 

opportunity to redistribute usable furniture to schools in need. Making many classrooms 

throughout our district much nicer. Principal Amy Reynolds is excited for her students to return 

to a brand new school. Teachers will move in to their new classrooms on November 9, 2020. We 

are nearing the end of phase two being construction. The next phase will be the closing down of 

current facilities.  

 

Dr. Ellis’s Superintendent’s Comments. It was truly a pleasure to host our Board of 

Education meeting tonight at Montgomery Central High School. It is exciting to think about the 

fact that the end of this long and winding road, the completion of the new high school, is finally 

upon us. It is truly the beginning of something great for Montgomery County and for our 



 

students. However, we are just now completing phase 2 of this project. There are three phases to 

be completed.  
 The first phase was the site work to make the construction of the new high school 

possible. Phase 2 was the actual construction of the school. The third phase is the 

decommissioning of the old high schools. I expect that process to take several months as well. I 

am asked quite often, what will happen with the old schools? When moving on to something new 

and exciting, it is hard not to think about what was and not let nostalgia cloud your judgement. 

There has been much talk in the community about one entity or another taking over the school 

buildings. Once you start to realize the investment it is going to take to make those old buildings 

feasible for use, you quickly realize why we built a new school. For instance, East Montgomery 

needs a new roof right now. The price tag on the low end will be $1,000,000. We have spent 

thousands and thousands patching it and we got two complaints to the state for our efforts. While 

Environmental Health cleared it as a safety concern, the smell remains. We had to move a 

number of teachers to a different part of the building just so they could work there. To reiterate, 

it needs a minimum $1,000,000 roof right now. After spending that huge amount of money, a 

business investor would still have a building that is 60 years old and just a matter of time until 

another high dollar item goes out. Unless you have money falling out of your ears and don’t 

mind throwing it away, it is not a good investment for most people.  

 As I have mentioned here on numerous occasions, the sites have value. Not so much the 

buildings, but the sites. We will be able to part out some of the systems, like boilers and chillers, 

at some of our other schools and save money in that manner. If it can be used we will find a way 

to use it to save money going forward. The timber has value. However, the true value is in what 

the site can mean for economic development. From the County’s standpoint, the real value is in 

the water, sewer, and electrical hookups that are ready to go. That will be what I continue to 

communicate to the County as we go through this process. The value is in preparing the sites for 

future economic development opportunities. The value is not in trying to fix up the old buildings 

for nostalgia’s sake or donating them to a community organization that does not have the funds 

to maintain them. The value is in the site itself. 

 I ask the Board to join me in celebrating the opening of this new school. We 

should also celebrate the opportunity that lies before the County as a whole. We have a chance to 

build upon this work as we finish out Phase 3. I recently did a walkthrough of both East 

Montgomery and West Montgomery to say goodbye. They have been good schools that served 

their purpose well. I have had two children graduate from West Montgomery and there have 

been countless thousands more that have gone through the doors of both those schools. However, 

everywhere my eyes went I saw a reminder of why we needed to build this new school. As we 

open up this facility, everyone else in the County will see it to. This school is the future of 

Montgomery County. While we do not want to forget the past, hanging on to what an old school 

building use to be is not going to help us move forward. As I looked at those schools in operation 

for the last time, it was important not to view those old buildings for what they are or what they 

were. It was important to view those old buildings for what they are or what they were. It was 

important to view those sites for what they could be. 
 

 Chairman DeBerry then asked for a motion to go into closed session to discuss personnel and 

consult the board attorney. Bryan Dozier made the motion, with Tommy Blake seconding. The 

board approved entering into closed session unanimously. 

 

 Following the closed session, with a motion by Bryan Dozier and a second by Trikena 

Simmons, the board approved unanimously to add an addendum to the consent agenda, marked 4 

and 5 below. With a motion for approval by Sandra Miller and second by Tommy Blake, the 

consent agenda carried unanimously. 

 



 

1) October 5, 2020 Board Meeting Minutes 

 

 

 

   

2) Personnel and Auxiliary Reports as follows: 

 



 

 

 
 

 

   

3) Budget Resolution 



 

 



 

 
 



 



 



 

 



 

 

 

 During closed session Dr. Ellis made a motion to add an addendum to the consent agenda. 

Bryan Dozier made a motion with Jesse Hill seconding. The motion carried unanimously.   

 

4) Central Office Reorganization 

 
 

5) Deed of Easement  



 

 



 

 



 

   

 

     After closed session, Chairman DeBerry asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  With a 

motion by Jesse Hill and a second by Trikena Simmons, the meeting was duly adjourned.   

   

    The next regular meeting will be held Monday, December 7, 2020 at 6:30 pm at the 

Montgomery Central High School Auditorium.  

 

                 

                         

       _________________________                     _______________________ 

       Steven W. DeBerry, Chairman                      Dale Ellis, Ed. D., Secretary 

 

 


